BOROUGH OF KETTERING

at the meeting of the Council of the Borough of Kettering held at the Municipal Offices, Bowling Green Road,  Kettering on 20th September 2006

Present:

	Councillor
Maurice Bayes (The Mayor)
	Councillor
Jenny Henson

	
"
Christopher Lamb (The Deputy Mayor)
	
"
Larry Henson

	
"
Linda Adams
	
"
Philip Hollobone

	
"
Eddie Brace
	
"
Belinda Humfrey

	
"
Cedwien Brown
	
"
Ursula Jones

	
"
Lloyd Bunday
	
"
Matt Lynch

	
"
James Burton
	
"
Shirley Lynch

	
"
Robert Civil
	
"
Steve King

	
"
David Coe
	
"
Mary Malin

	
"
Paul Corazzo
	
"
John Padwick

	
"
Mark Dearing
	
"
Shona Scrimshaw

	
"
Pat Evans
	
"
Chris Smith-Haynes

	
"
Terry Freer
	
"
Michael Tebbutt

	
"
Alex Gordon
	
"
Greg Titcombe

	
"
Christopher Groome
	
"
Lynsey Tod

	
"
Ruth Groome
	
"
Jonathan West

	
"
James Hakewill
	
"
David Whyte

	
"
Eileen Hales, MBE
	
"
Alison Wiley

	
	

	
	


06.C.38
ST MARY'S CHURCH OF ENGLAND PRIMARY SCHOOL


The Mayor welcomed Councillors, members of the public and children from St Mary's Church of England Voluntary Aided Primary School to the meeting.


A film was shown on work undertaken by the school in conjunction with Operation Kleensweep.  The film was supported by a presentation by children and teachers from the school.


Following the film and presentation the Mayor thanked the school on behalf of the Council for their excellent work and presentation.


The following awards were presented:

· Diane Dekker - Improving the Quality of Life in our Patch.  Awarded by Northamptonshire County Council and the Environment Agency for the work on Kleensweep.

· Jonathan Gardiner - Improving our Patch

· Audrey Corben (on behalf of the school council) - Grafitti and Vandalism Award

(The meeting was adjourned at 7.26 pm and reconvened 

at 7.34 pm)

06.C.39
AWARDS


The Mayor announced that Kettering Borough Council had recently been successful at a number of recent national awards ceremonies.  A number of members of staff were present at the meeting to receive awards as follows:-

APSE Awards - 7th September

Winner - Best Internal Service Team of the Year: Street Cleaning Services

· Forbes Oliphant 

· Barry Vernon

· Richard Sharman

· G Wills

Winner - Best Public/Public Partnership Working Initiative: Northamptonshire Licensing Partnership

· Russ Howell

Finalists - Best Internal Service Team of the Year: Construction and Building Services

· Gary Hewitt

· Geoff Simpson

Vehicle and Plant Awards 2006

Winner - Best Kerbside Collection Team of the Year: Kettering Borough Council Waste Services

· Gary Lee

· David Payne

· Geoff Smith

· Penny Allison

Finalists - Best Commitment to Health and Services: Kettering Borough Council Waste Services

· Martin Simmonds

(The meeting was adjourned at 7.55 pm and reconvened 

at 8.04 pm)

06.C.40
APOLOGIES


Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Anderson, Don, M Evans, Harrison, Parker, Pote, Rennie, Richardson and Whitlam.

06.C.41
MINUTES


Councillor Whyte asked if the answer to the question he raised at the last meeting of the Council had yet been circulated to all members.  It was agreed that this would be done.

RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting of the Council held on 28th June 2006 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Mayor.

06.C.42
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST


Councillor Linda Adams declared a personal prejudicial interest in Question No. 2 on the agenda (Eligibility Criteria for Care Services) as an employee of Northamptonshire County Council whose job was at risk.


Councillor Chris Smith-Haynes declared a personal interest in Question No. 2 on the agenda as a member of the Healthier Communities Sub-Committee of Northamptonshire County Council.

06.C.43
MAYOR'S ANNOUNCMENTS


The Mayor made the following announcement:

· The best wishes and congratulations of the Council were extended to Councillor Paul Corazzo and his wife Nicola on the birth of their son, Toby.

06.C.44
LEADER'S ANNOUNCMENTS

The Leader extended his personal thanks to those members of staff who were to be presented with awards at the meeting.

The Council was informed that Allen Graham had been appointed Chief Executive of Rushcliffe Borough Council and that the meeting represented the last meeting at Kettering Borough Council for Mr Graham.  The Leader thanked Mr Graham for his work over the past four years and wished him best wishes for the future. 

06.C.45
REPORT OF THE CHIEF EXECUTIVE

· The Mayor was thanked for hosting an event for Allen Graham in the parlour after the conclusion of the meeting.  The Chief Executive outlined the outstanding contribution made to Kettering Borough Council by Mr Graham over the last four years.  The Mayor then presented Mr Graham with a gift of crystal.

Mr Graham then thanked the Mayor for the gift and addressed Council, stating that it had been a privilege to serve Kettering Borough Council over the last four years.  

06.C.46
RIGHT TO SPEAK POLICY - KETTERING CIVIC SOCIETY


Mr Paul Ansell, Chairman of the Kettering Civic Society, addressed Council on item 10(iii) on the Agenda in respect of the Work Programme for Scrutiny.


Mr Ansell referred to forthcoming projects contained in the Kettering Town Centre Masterplan and reinforced the Civic Society's commitment to the Plan.  He referred to the future use of the conservation area in the town centre, which included the Market Place, Council Offices and the Corn Market Hall.  He also referred to pedestrian access through the town centre to the Kettering Leisure Village, adding that a new road link onto the A14 would be desirable in the interests of the future of both the Town Centre and Kettering Leisure Village.


Mr Ansell also suggested the revitalisation of the London Road Cemetery Chapels as a multi-faith centre for public use.


Mr Ansell was thanked for his attendance and his comments were noted.

06.C.47
I'M A COUNCILLOR GET ME OUT OF HERE - LOCAL DEMOCRACY WEEK 2006


The Chair of the Councillor Development Charter Cross-Party Working Group gave a presentation on the forthcoming event to mark Local Democracy Week, which would take place from 9th-20th October 2006.  It was noted that the Council had resolved to participate in the event at its meeting held on 28th June 2006.  Councillors Bunday, Freer, Padwick, Smith-Haynes, Tod and Wiley would be taking part.  


On behalf of the Working Group thanks were extended to the Councillors taking part.

06.C.48
LOCAL GOVERNMENT AND RATING ACT 1997 - REVIEW OF BOUNDARY BETWEN PARISHED AND NON-PARISHED AREAS


A report was submitted which (a) notified members of the results of the survey in respect of moving the boundary shared by the Brambleside ward and the Parish of Weekley; (b) sought approval for a suggested amendment to the boundary; and (c) subject to the results of further consultation with interested parties, sought approval for the granting of delegated power for the Head of Democratic and Legal Services, in consultation with the relevant Portfolio Holder, to prepare a submission relating to the above to be forwarded to the Department for Communities and Local Government.


RESOLVED
that:-


(i)
the suggested amendment to the boundary be approved; and


(ii)
subject to the results of further consultation with interested parties, the Head of Democratic Services, in consultation with the relevant Portfolio Holder, be granted delegated power to prepare a submission relating to the above to be forwarded to the Department of Communities and Local Government.

06.C.49
BYELAWS FOR THE REGULATION OF COSMETIC PIERCING AND SEMI-PERMANENT SKIN COLOURING


A report was submitted which sought the approval of the Council to the adoption of byelaws to regulate persons conducting the business of cosmetic skin piercing and semi-permanent skin colouring.

RESOLVED
that:-


(i)
the common seal of Kettering Borough Council be affixed to the byelaws in the form attached as Appendix "A" to these minutes.


(ii)
the Head of Environmental Health be authorised to carry out the necessary procedure to advertise the byelaws and seek the consent of the office of the Secretary of State for Health for confirmation of the byelaws; and


(iii)
the application fee for skin piercing registration be agreed by the Head of Environmental Health.

06.C.50
WORK PROGRAMME FOR SCRUTINY


A report was submitted which sought approval for the annual scrutiny work programme.


Thanks were extended by the Chairs of the Scrutiny Committees for the work carried out during the past year by both members and officers in respect of last year's work programme.

RESOLVED
that the annual scrutiny work programme attached as Appendix "B" to these minutes be approved.

06.C.51
A43 - KETTERING TO NORTHAMPTON


Councillor Hollobone proposed and Councillor Freer seconded that:


"Kettering Borough Council calls on the County Council, the Regional Assembly and Her Majesty's Government to bring forward a joint proposal to fund the dualling of the A43 Kettering-Northampton Road as an important transport priority"


It was noted that the motion had been prompted by debate at the recent Rural Forum meeting and by Kettering Chamber of Commerce.


Debate was held on the above motion, and it was noted that the A43 had been detrunked some years ago and was now the responsibility of Northamptonshire County Council.  It was noted that the County Council did not have the funds to improve the road and that the East Midlands Regional Assembly budget appeared to be mainly directed to schemes around Newark.


The following amendment was proposed to be added to the above motion by Councillor Hakewill and seconded by Councillor M Lynch.


"that in advance of any decision to dual the A43, the relevant authority identify, evaluate and consult on urgent modification to the A43 junction at Broughton (the first after the A13); and


that similar actions are taken to identify options for making Mawsley roundabout accessible in all directions for Broughton residents."


Debate was held on the proposed amendment.

(Voting on the amendment: 

For: 24; Against 6)

(Councillor Gordon voted against the amendment)


The Amendment was therefore agreed by Council, and some discussion ensued on the substantive motion, particularly with regard to future population growth, road safety and the government's commitment to increase the use of public transport.


An amendment to the substantive motion was proposed by Councillor C Groome and seconded by Councillor R Groome:


"that the words "and safety" be added to the original motion between the words "transport" and "priority".


A vote was then taken on the amendment, which was carried.

RESOLVED
that:-


(i)
Kettering Borough Council calls on the County Council, the Regional Assembly and Her Majesty's Government to bring forward a joint proposal to fund the dualling of the A43 Kettering-Northampton road as an important transport and safety priority; 


(ii)
in advance of any decision to dual the A43, the relevant authority identify, evaluate and consult on urgent modification to the A43 junction at Broughton (the first after the A13); and

(iii)
similar actions are taken to identify options for making Mawsley roundabout accessible in all directions for Broughton residents.

06.C.52
SERVICE CONVERGENCE


Councillor M Lynch asked the Portfolio Holder for Economic the following question:-


"Having reading in the local paper that the Council offices will be moving to new offices on the outskirts of Kettering within the next 2 years, can the portfolio holder assure members of this Council that the residents of Kettering will be properly consulted also that members of staff shall be properly consulted as they all shop in the town centre.


Can the portfolio holder also assure me and this Council that a final decision on any proposed move is left for full Council to make?"


The Portfolio Holder for Economic responded as follows:-

"Our aim is to move to new offices in accordance with our plans and discussions which have been taking place over many months, if not years.  This is in the Kettering Town Masterplan and has been thoroughly discussed in Council and other bodies.

Also, the reason is not because we particularly want to move from the Municipal Offices, but these are no longer fit for purpose for the future.  This is therefore a golden opportunity to move forward onto a new site which will enable us to put all the other services together and save on back office functions.

There is no intention of taking the two response centres out of the town centre.  There also may be other functions which we will wish to retain in the town centre and these will come out when the plans eventually evolve.  

When these plans are finalised and the partners are on board, then the whole scheme will be brought to the Executive and Full Council, following full discussion and examination via the scrutiny process"
06.C.53
FAIR TRADE


Councillor L Adams asked the Leader of the Council the following question:-


"At the full council meeting on 28 June 2006, why did the Conservatives vote against buying Fair Trade coffee and tea and then do the opposite?"


The Leader of the Council responded as follows:-

"I refer councillors to Minute 06.C.24 Fair Trade of the Council meeting of 28th June 2006.  That Minute sets out what happened on the night.  If we had passed Cllr Adams’s amendment, it would not have provided the necessary link to the Fair Trade goals that are needed to achieve status as a Fair Trade borough.

The resolution moved by Cllr Wiley and seconded by myself is a comprehensive one and allows us and the shopkeepers of the Borough, together with the proposed steering group to deepen and widen our involvement with Fair Trade products."
06.C.54
ELIGIBILITY CRITERIA FOR CARE SERVICES


Councillor Padwick asked the Leader of the Council the following question:-


"Would the Leader of the Council join with his colleague Cllr Lynch in opposing and criticising the decision of the County Council to change the ‘Eligibility Criteria’ for Care Services, which will damage the quality of life of some of the most vulnerable people in this borough?"


The Leader of the Council responded as follows:-


I support the discussion on this subject undertaken at Monitoring and Audit committee on 30th August at which they considered all the facts and came to the following resolution:

“This Committee recognises the incredibly complex and difficult decisions that the NCC Cabinet has to make and would welcome its diligent recognition of all the comments that have come through the consultation process.”

06.C.55
URGENT BUSINESS


The Mayor accepted an item of urgent business under the provisions of the Council's Constitution and Section 100B 4(b) of the Local government Act 1972 in relation to the procurement of Leisure Management Services because this issue needed to be clarified before the closing date for tenders which was before the next Council meeting.

06.C.56
PROCUREMENT OF LEISURE MANAGEMENT SERVICES


A report was submitted which outlined the timetable for procurement of a replacement leisure management contract for the period 2007-2017, and which sought Council's approval to amend the policy and budget framework accordingly.

RESOLVED
that:-


(i)
the procurement of a leisure management contract running for a maximum of 15 and a minimum of 10 years be pursued; and


(ii)
Council notes the timetable for procurement and consideration of the tendered bids.

(The meeting started at 7.00 pm and ended at 9.28 pm)

Signed ………………………………

Mayor

AI

(Council No. 1)

20.9.06

